Penn State Berks Senate
Monday, March 31, 2008
1:00-2:30 PM, Lion’s Den
Attendees: Khaled Abdou, Ali Alikani, Mohamad Ansari, David Aurentz, Martha Aynardi, Amy White Berger, William H. Bowers, Ruth Daly, Maureen Dunbar, Valetta Eshbach, Paul Frye, Sudip Ghosh, Laurie Grobman, Bruce Hale, Jui-Chi Huang, Abdullah Konak, Sadan Kulturel, Gary Kunkelman, James Laurie, Shiyoung Lee, Dan Litvin, Cesar Martinez-Garza, Tami Mysliwiec, Randall Newnham, JoAnne Pumariega, Jianbing Qi, Michele Ramsey, Carole Roberts, Andy Romberger, Daniel Russell, Sue Samson, Alice Shaparenko, Stephen Snyder, James Walter, Bob Zambanini (Faculty); Ariel Karetas (Staff); Pradip Bandyopadhyay, Mary Lou D’Allegro, Ken Fifer, Walt Fullam, Janelle Larson, Dennis Mays, Blaine Steensland (Administration); Andrew Bailey, Michelle Borek, Bob Isaacson, Zachary Karazsia, Chris Rainville (Students); and Fagan (Service Dog)

1. Call to Order

2. Approval of Minutes of the Preceding Meeting – The minutes of the February 11, 2008 meeting were approved.
3. Announcements by the Chair
· There will be a special meeting of the Penn State Berks Senate on Monday, April 21 to form consensus by our Campus in response to a legislative report on First-Year Seminar that will be presented to the University Senate on April 29.  Several issues regarding that report will also be discussed at the meeting.  Andy Romberger will be preparing a copy of the report to aid in this discussion.  It is important that we have as much input on this legislation as is possible so that we can form an opinion on the legislation to help guide the vote of our University Senators.

· Due to her absence today because of her attendance at the Academic Leadership Council at University Park, Chancellor Speece asked the Chair to present her report.  The Chair then reported for The Chancellor that final design for the new academic building has been chosen.  In the words of Chancellor Speece, the building will be “stunning.”
· Associate Dean Esqueda is also not able to attend the meeting since he is presently taking his Citizenship examination.  The Chair then led then Senate in officially recognizing and congratulating the Dean on his accomplishments in this endeavor.

4. Reports of Officers and University Senators
· Vice Chair Dunbar – No report
· Secretary and Senator Zambanini 
· A microphone will now be available to help amplify voices at Senate meetings.  It is requested that all speakers either speak loudly or wait for the Secretary to bring the microphone to you.

· The Senate Committee on Curricular Affairs, in addition to reviewing its typically large load of course proposals, also made minor revisions to two documents (“Writing Across the Curriculum” and “Guide to Curricular Procedures”).
· Senator Aynardi
· A document from the College of Liberal Arts regarding changes to minor policy was sent back to the College with the recommendation that it not be approved.  It was felt that the concerns that the College of Liberal Arts had would make it even more difficult for Commonwealth campuses to get minors.  Furthermore, many of their concerns would have been solved if faculty were part of disciplinary communities, which is going to happen.  Therefore, faculty will eventually be assigned to disciplinary groups.  Senator Aynardi will be circulating a list of faculty by groups; anyone noticing that their discipline is missing from the list should point it out to her. 

· Several World Campus issues have surfaced; two such issues have to do with proctoring tests for and tutoring students in World Campus.  For example, our campus receives no funds if we supply proctors or tutors for World Campus.  The current policy is that services are not to be provided for a World Campus student unless the student is taking at least one class at Berks.  Anyone who has issues concerning World Campus should forward those issues to Senator Aynardi, whose committee will be meeting with representatives from World Campus.
· Blaine Steensland has provided a document created by the Senate Committee on Student Life that contains information about managing disruptive behavior in the class room.  The document states that faculty should set clear standards for student behavior in the class room.  It also describes a general procedure to deal with disruptive behavior in the class room.  First, the disruptive student is to be confronted; if a problem still exists, then the student should be asked to leave the class room.  If the problem continues, a complaint should be filed with the Judicial Affairs Office.
· Senator Bowers
· Senator Bowers’s Sub-Committee is very involved with fixed-term faculty issues.  An incredibly large number of discrepancies exist; for example, at some campuses fixed-term faculty are prohibited from serving on committees.  The Sub-Committee is examining such issues and how to rectify inequities.
· Senator and Parliamentarian Romberger

· The Senate endorsed the Committee on Institutional Cooperation (CIC) Statement on Publishing Agreements, which states how Penn State is to work with publishers regarding the publication of books and other documents.  This document is now part of official Penn State policy.
· Small revisions were made to the limitations to enrollment of non-degree students, which was set in policy 14-10.  The main intent of these revisions is to clarify that students can only be in a non-degree status for a limited number of credits, after which they must apply to be full-time student (presuming that they possess a 2.0 GPA) if they want to continue as a professional course-taking student – unless they specifically state their intent to remain as a non-degree student.
· SGA Senator (Zachary Karazsia, in absentia for Matthew Werner)

· SGA President Karazsia reported that Matthew Werner has resigned the position of University Faculty Student Senator. 

5. Comments and Announcements by Administrators – See “Announcements of the Chair”
6. Unfinished Business – None
7. Motions from Committees
· Online Voting, Faculty Affairs Committee (Appendix A) – Bill Bowers (in absentia for Chair Robert Forrey)
· The committee has investigated the idea of online voting to replace paper-based voting.  The system used at the University Senate was accessed; this system is a nice, comprehensive system.  Currently, Senator Bowers is the designated editor for the system.  However, he can set up an election, and then turn it over to a non-interested, third party who can monitor the election as the editor.  The system provides the benefits of electronic voting as opposed to physically voting and instantaneous tabulation.  The system does record who has voted, but not who has voted for whom.  Perhaps the only disadvantage of the system is that a power failure or other computer failure may force an election to have to be restarted.  Senator Bowers also mentioned that the Committee will recommend that a trial election be set up as a pilot project to ensure that the system works before it is officially used.
· A vote was called and the motion to use the electronic balloting system for official Senate business subject to the success of a trial run passed unanimously.
· Space for Emeritus Faculty, Physical Facilities and Safety Committee (Appendix B) – Dave Aurentz
· Three points were mentioned in support of the legislation to designate office space for Emeritus Faculty.  First, as it grows, the Berks Campus will be starting to “graduate” emeritus faculty, and they will need space.  Second, there currently is no University policy for emeritus faculty (it is left to each department at University Park.  Finally, the goals of strategic plan will be supported well by emeritus faculty.

· After some discussion, it was suggested that it would be better to hold off on this legislation until after the new academic building is completed.  A motion was made and seconded to send the legislation back to the committee.  After discussion, a vote was called and this motion passed.
· Conditions of Luerssen 23 and 24, Physical Facilities and Safety Committee (Appendix D) – Dave Aurentz
· Facilities to improve the conditioning in Luerssen 23 and 24 have arrived and are in the process of being installed.  However, there are too many seats in these rooms.  Thus, the recommendation from the committee is to reduce the number of seats in the room from 45 to 40.
· After discussion, it was suggested that the legislation be split into two separate motions.  A friendly amendment was then suggested in which the legislation would remain as one motion with grammatical modifications.  After additional discussion, the following language was found to be mutually acceptable for the second sentence of the original legislation:  “At the completion of the drop-add period, the number of desks in Luerssen 23 and 24 will be reduced to a number closer to the actual size of the largest number of students scheduled in each of these classrooms every semester.”  PFS Committee Chair Aurentz then accepted this replacement for the original second sentence as a friendly amendment.
· A vote was called and the motion passed.
8. Informational Reports from Committees
· Academic Affairs Committee Meeting Notes of February 6, 2008 (Appendix D) – Maureen Dunbar

· Faculty Affairs Committee Minutes, February 8, 2008 (Appendix E) – Bob Forrey
· Strategic Planning and Budget Committee Minutes, February 29, 2008 (Appendix F) – Laurie Grobman
· Student Life Committee Meeting Minutes, February 29, 2008 (Appendix G) – Abdullah Konak 
· To save time, the Chair stated that these documents would not be discussed unless a specific question or concern arose concerning them.

· A question was raised about the note in the Academic Affairs Committee Meeting Notes about the ROTC program’s returning to our campus.  As the subsequent discussion progressed, concern was raised over the apparent fact that this announcement was not made publicly, but, rather, that the Senate found out through a simple remark at the end of a Committee meeting, and that there was no discussion or attempt to solicit feedback on the matter.  Chair Ansari explained that all of the Senate Committee Chairs have faithfully fulfilled their Committee’s charges, but that finding out about such information was NOT part of ANY Committee charge, despite repeated requests of faculty, students, and Administration to send Committee charges to the Senate.  A request was then made to charge the Academic Affairs Committee to investigate the background of this decision to have the ROTC program return to the Campus.  Chair Ansari mentioned that this request would be discussed at the April meeting of the Executive Committee.  In addition, a request was made to have the Senate address the similar question to the Administration.  The Chair then directed that the record reflect this request.
9. New Legislative Business – Nominations and Election of the Senate Officers for the 2008-2009 Academic Year
· The Chair explained that since the current officers agreed to be nominated to serve for the 2008-2009 Academic Year, the nominating committee (which is comprised of the University Senators within the Executive Committee) have made the nominations of the current officers and have also selected Parliamentarian Romberger to conduct the election by receiving the nominations by e-mail and otherwise.  The Chair then recognized Dr. Romberger for the remainder of the New Legislative Business.

· Dr. Romberger announced that the nomination for Chair of the Penn State Berks Senate is Mohamad Ansari, and announced that the nominations were open for any additional nominations from the floor.  Hearing none, the Chair asked for a motion to close the nominations for the position of Chair of the Penn State Berks Senate.  This motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously.
· Dr. Romberger announced that the nomination for Vice-Chair of the Penn State Berks Senate is Maureen Dunbar, and announced that the nominations were open for any additional nominations from the floor.  Hearing none, the Chair asked for a motion to close the nominations for the position of Vice-Chair of the Penn State Berks Senate.  This motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously.
· Dr. Romberger announced that the nominations for Secretary of the Penn State Berks Senate are Robert Zambanini and Ike Shibley, and announced that the nominations were open for any additional nominations from the floor.  Hearing none, the Chair asked for a motion to close the nominations for the position of Secretary of the Penn State Berks Senate.  This motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously.
· Dr. Romberger then mentioned that, since the Senate approved the motion to use electronic ballots, a test ballot would be conducted followed immediately afterwards by an electronic ballot for the position of Secretary of the Penn State Berks Senate.

· Finally, Dr. Romberger asked for a motion that the Secretary cast a unanimous ballot for the positions of Chair and Vice-Chair, since there is only one candidate for each position. This motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously.
10. Forensic Business 
· Report of the Ad Hoc First-Year Seminar Committee, Draft, February 26, 2008 (Appendix H) – Tami Mysliwiec

· Dr. Mysliwiec reminded the Senate that there will be a special meeting of the Senate at 1 PM on Monday, April 21, 2008, to discuss this document.  She also requested that the Senate keep in mind that, as indicated in the Recommendations section of this draft, our campus will have to submit a first-year engagement plan that will apply to baccalaureate, associate degree, and provisional first-year students, not merely baccalaureate students, as is currently the case.
· It was explained that a major outcome of the April 21 meeting will be to formulate a Campus consensus in order to guide the votes of the University Senators when this draft document becomes a finalized document to be voted upon at the April 29, 2008 University Senate Meeting.

· Martha Aynardi explained that the purpose of the legislation proposed in this draft document is not necessarily to abolish the First-Year Seminar, but to give the individual campuses the flexibility to tailor the First-Year Engagement expectation as they see fit.  She added that even if the University passes this proposed legislation, Berks could still keep some form of the First-Year Seminar, but that it would not be a graduation requirement.
· Student Government Association – (Zachary Karazsia)
· Before proceeding into the topic of the Forensic Discussion, SGA President Karazsia announced that the SGA is in the process of filling the currently open position of SGA Representative on the University Senate.  Due to the fact that the SGA stands by the current First-Year Seminar requirement, the replacement Senator will be encouraged (as is the Faculty representatives on the University Senate) to support the proposed legislation.

· SGA President Karazsia then introduced the topic of the forensic discussion, viz., the Open Text Books campaign, whose purpose is to provide financial assistance to students by reducing text book costs.  He then introduced SGA Academic Affairs Chairman Robert Isaacson, who provided more details about the program while acknowledging that some faculty are already trying to do their part to reduce text book expense (which is appreciated).  In summary, the Open Text Books campaign seeks to reduce text book expenses for college students by providing online versions of college texts that can be downloaded (usually for free) and bound for $0-$20.  The program also seeks to aid in text book expense reduction via other means such as through Congressional legislation, by providing college faculty with cost information on the books that they select, and by encouraging faculty to select their texts as far in advance as is possible, thus giving students more of an opportunity to seek out alternate versions of the text (such as the online versions made available through Open Text Books).  Faculty are asked to participate in the program by signing a pledge that they will at least consider obtaining their texts through Open Text Books.
11.  Adjournment

